REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 27 FEBRUARY 2008 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Morton (Chairman) Councillor Bell, Boaden, Mrs Clarke, Mrs Farmer, Mrs Parsons, Mrs Prest, Scarborough, Stockdale and Mrs Styth.

RP.03/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Tootle and Wilson.

RP.04/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest submitted.

RP.05/08 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 23 January 2008 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

RP.06/08
DETERMINATION OF FEE FOR REGISTRATION OF TATTOO ARTISTS

The Food Health and Safety Team Manager (Ms Harland) submitted Report CS.04/08 regarding the registration fee of tattoo artists attending the North Lakes International Tattoo Show.

Mike Haslam and Colin Fell, joint organisers of the North Lakes International Tattoo Show, were in attendance at the meeting.

Ms Harland reported that under the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1982 (the Act) any person who wished to carry on the business of tattooing should be registered with the Local Authority.  The Act also required any premises where a person carried out such a business to be registered.  The Act provided that the Local Authority may determine and charge reasonable fees for such registrations.

The Act stated that a Local Authority may charge such reasonable fees as they may determine for registration.  Responsibility for setting the fees in Carlisle rested with the Regulatory Panel and current fees were set at £80.50.  The fee would be increased to £84 in the next financial year.

The organiser of the North Lakes International Tattoo Show, which would take place on 19 & 20 April 2008, had requested that the Authority reconsidered the usual level of fee and reduce it substantially for tattoo artists attending the event.  Approximately 40 tattoo artists would be attending the event and both the venue and the tattoo artists would require registration by this Authority.

Ms Harland outlined current costs to the Authority and officer time spent on the convention.  She added that there was no provision in the Act to charge a recurring registration fee to tattoo artists who were registered with the Authority, therefor any costs incurred by the Authority for future events could only be recovered if additional, previously unregistered tattoo artists attended or the event was held in an unregistered venue.

Mike Haslam addressed the Panel.  He stated that he would be happy to pay the required fees every year after this year.  As the organiser of the event he was going to pay the fees for the tattoo artists but he would find it financially difficult to meet the £4,000 cost and would have to run the event at a loss.  The event would bring a large number of people in to the City and a number of hotel rooms had been booked for the weekend.  Some of the artists were from abroad and would be staying in the City longer than the two day event, approximately one to two thousand people were expected to attend.

In response to Members questions Mr Haslam stated:

· that there would be 40 tattoo artists attending from all over the world; 

· that there would be an entrance fee for the event;

· that members of the public could have a tattoo and would pay the tattoo artist;

· he hoped the event would become an annual event and different tattoo artists would attend every year.

In response to Mr Haslam’s statement, Ms Harland explained that the Authority had no legal power to charge another registration fee at future events for the same person or premises.

Members then gave detailed consideration to the application and unanimously decided that the individual fee should stand at £80.50 for this event.

RESOLVED – That the current fee of £80.50 be maintained.

RP.07/08
UPDATE ON THE CURRENT CRITERIA APPLICABLE TO THE LICENSING OF HACKNEY CARRIAGES

The Licensing Officer submitted Report LDS.18/08 giving an update on the progress of the changes to the criteria the Council used when issuing and renewing Hackney Carriage licences.

Mr McCullough of Carlisle Taxi Association (CTA) and Mr Irving of Carlisle Hackney Carriage Proprietors Association (CHCPA) were in attendance at the meeting.

The Licensing Officer reminded Members that on 28 February 2007 the Panel had passed the following resolution:

“1) That all new Hackney Carriage licences only be granted to wheelchair accessible vehicles which meet the Council’s specification;
2) That these vehicles be no more than 3 years old on first licensing;

3) That licences for wheelchair accessible Hackney Carriages are not renewed once the vehicle reaches the age of 10 years, save for exceptional condition;

4) That the changes be implemented as from 1 August 2007.”

Some representatives of the trade had been opposed to the changes and feared that drivers would changes their Wheelchair Accessible Vehicles (WAVs) to the cheaper option of a saloon.  Because of the fear of losing many WAVs Members asked to be kept informed of the implications their decision had made on taxi numbers.

The Licensing Officer reported that at the time of the decision, in February 2007, there were 94 WAVs and 109 Saloon taxis licensed.  There was now 92 WAVs and 123 saloon Taxis.  There had only been 6 WAV owners who changed their vehicle to either a saloon taxi or private hire vehicle.  The initial WAVs that were lost to the trade had largely been replaced by new applications and it was expected that the number would rise year on year.

The Licensing Officer added that in February 2007 there had been 16 WAVs over the age of 10 years, there were now only 6 licensed.  Those taxis had been inspected and met the required criteria for an extension beyond the 10 year limit.

Carlisle Taxi Association had expressed concerns relating to the 10 year rule and would prefer to use the term “fit for purpose”.  They would also prefer to have “fit for purpose” rather than “not more than 3 year old”.

Mr McCullough, CTA, addressed the Panel.  Mr McCullough stated that the CTA would prefer the term “fit for purpose”.  London licenses taxis that were 15 or 20 years old, if a cosmopolitan City such as London could run older vehicles then why can’t we?  Older vehicles had 3 MOTs per year and 2 inspections by the Licensing Officers; there was no need for an age limit if the vehicle met this strict criteria.  The reason there hadn’t been many drivers that had traded in their WAV was because of the finance involved, many drivers have their vehicles through a financial package.  The age limit would cause further problems in future years when drivers can’t replace their older vehicles.  The night time economy in the City had gone into recession and there may not be the finance in future years for drivers to get their own vehicle.  The only chance a driver had to get a vehicle under three years old is a new vehicle or one which had been repossessed or returned, because most finance and warranty packages were for three to five years.  In additions Wheelchair Accessible Vehicle drivers want parity with saloon drivers and they should have the same choice on renewal between either a WAV or a saloon.

In response the Licensing Officer stated that vehicles in London had very low mileage compared with vehicles here and so had longer road life.  The engine of a black taxi was good for 500,000 miles but the cab itself became worn and did not have the emissions or safety features of more modern vehicles.

Mr Irving, CHCPA, then addressed the Panel.  Mr Irving stated that CHCPA supported the change to the Policy last year and would continue to support it.  The Mayor of London had clamped down on older vehicles and taxis had to meet set emission criteria, the age limit to vehicles in Carlisle had achieved the same objective.  Older taxis did not have the same technology as modern vehicles and did not meet the required European emission standards.  If the Policy was relaxed then it would breach the Authority’s own action plan on emissions.

Members then gave detailed consideration to the report and agreed that there had been a long and thorough debate on this matter a year ago and the Licensing Officer’s report fairly set down the results of the change to the Policy.  The Policy was a good Policy and was working well in Carlisle.

RESOLVED – That the content of Report LDS.18/08 be noted and no further changes be made to the criteria the Council used when issuing and renewing Hackney Carriage licences.

 (The meeting ended at 2.35pm)

